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August 20, 2018 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson
Agenda Revisions and Approval
August 20 2018 Agenda Approved 




RS/CH
5-0
July 16, 2018 Minutes Approved




CH/ME
4-0 (JF was excused)
July 24, 2018 Budget meeting #1 minutes approved


CH/EB
4-0 (JF was excused)
July 30, 2018 Budget meeting #2 minutes approved


CH/EB
5-0
July 30, 2018 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Minutes approved

CH/ME
5-0
August 15 Budget Meeting #3 minutes approved


CH/ME
5-0
Announcements:
· State of Alaska primary election is August 21 in this room.

· MON 
AUG 27
7PM
Non Profit Grant Presentations
Girdwood Community Room
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee (GTC)– Carolyn Brodin
Trails work party was held in June, working on the Hand Tram.

July meeting was cancelled.

August meeting was held on the 14th.

Celebration of Life for Dwaine Schuldt on August 25 at the Community Room. Dwaine was a long-time resident of Girdwood and former GTC president.

Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail, phase 1 work was completed in June.  Bridge over California Creek is next.

GTC will provide presentation to Heritage Land Bank (HLB) at their meeting in Girdwood, outlining recent projects.

GTC subcommittee is reviewing the Girdwood Trails Management Plan and will update over the winter.

Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance reported that they have started working on the new mountain bike trails inside the Nordic 5K.  GMBA was also active in brushing the Beaver Pond Trail.

Most of the August meeting was spent discussing the new multi-use trail, which has been proposed by the Girdwood Nordic Ski Club.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Multi-Use Trail Sub-committee – Eryn Boone has served as chair of this subcommittee, which was formed to work through specifics of trail design and planning.  Group has met 8 times since May and has produced a recommendation for GTC to proceed with trail with a recommended alignment, specifications, and Trail Management Objectives, as well as an agreement on how the groups (GTC and GNSC) can work together through the construction process. Issues to be resolved as the project moves forward are gravel sourcing and trail access.  Recommendation is on line and copies are available at the library.  Comments are required before August 24 at 5PM.  GTC will vote on the recommendation at their next meeting, the item will then come to GBOS for review and approval.
Jerry Fox thanks the subcommittee for their work over the summer.
b. Girdwood Area Plan (GAP) Update – Lewis Leonard
Lewis reminds the group that the GAP was created in 1995 to guide development in the valley.  The lifespan of this plan was anticipated to be 20 years, the update is overdue.  At the July 25 GAP meeting, the group reviewed rules and procedures.  Huddle AK, a consulting group, has been contracted to help with public outreach and will begin work shortly.  Kickoff meeting with GAP and Huddle is August 30 at the regular GAP meeting.

Total project cost is anticipated to be $85,000.  GAP has $25,000 in the bank; $20,000 will be spent on outreach consulting.

c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

58 people attended the LUC meeting last Monday, the main item was the Helmbrecht project, which is on the agenda later tonight.  Next meeting is MON September 10.
2.Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
No report. 


3. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 141 hours in July and had 2687 visitors.  Programs begin again in September, with family storytime and baby storytime.  Proctoring services are available, see Claire for more information.
4. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Seasonal staff wrap up in September for the year.

Campground will close mid-September, based on weather.
Working on a social trail between the Lions Club Park and Glacier Creek, at Lions’ Club request.

Tennis Committee will call a meeting this fall to discuss a fundraiser for a tennis ball machine.

Skate Park Committee will hold a meeting this fall also, to consider projects for next year.  Blue and Gold plans a skate park event this fall, weather permitting.

Playground Assessment was completed by Leathers and Associates.  Equipment looks good, some minor repairs and recommendations will be included in their report. Overall condition is excellent.

Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail phase 1 was completed in June. The bridge over California Creek is failing; parks and rec will work on temporary repair this week.  Parks and Rec has submitted a grant application for replacement of the bridge to KMTA. Design is complete.  If funded, plan is to build the bridge this fall.

GBOS Non-Profit Grant presentation meetings are next Monday at 7PM.

Cemetery project schematic design proposals were reviewed and a contractor was selected.  Currently purchasing is negotiating with the selected firm to settle on a final cost for schematic design. 

Roads crew is completing summer project list, currently on Alpina/Alta working on drainage. Completed work on Brighton.  Crew has patched, ditched, sealed and spread calcium chloride through the summer.

Major Projects: 

Wrapping up fire hall, then it will be 1 year on warranty.  

Little Bears/Garage project getting started.
Industrial Park – Robin Ward discusses that the project is almost complete, HLB will decide if they will pave this year or next year.  More material is likely to be trucked in from the airport project, so they may decide to pave next year to avoid wear and tear on new pavement.

Budget:

$57,000 on Roads in July, for a YTD total of $314,000, or 40% of budget.

Parks is also at 40% of budget.

406 reserve funds have $212,000 in Parks, $74,000 for community room, $97,000 reserved for pedestrian crosswalk light.

5. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer has no additional report.  Items are on the agenda later.
Police Report – Interim Chief Greg Russell is not available to attend today
PSAC Report – PSAC representative. No additional report.
B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone has no additional report on roads. Eryn will be out of town for the Non Profit Grant presentation meeting and asks if she can listen to the recording and participate in the rest of the process. GBOS members agree to this.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson has no other items to report.  GBOS received thank you notes from Girdwood Art Camp participants for funding Art Camp.
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox says that the Fire Dept budget will be discussed briefly later.
Update of GVFD – Manch Garhart is stepping in for Michelle Weston, who is deployed on fire service in Oregon now.  GFR responded to 80 calls in July, 33 over Forest Fair.  Great support from AFD and APD.  Currently 52 members on the GFR.  

Probationary academy in mid-October.  GFR is seeking Girdwood members to join.

GFRI BOD President – no report
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Issues of land use not discussed at the LUC meeting are:

Stream setbacks item was brought to Assembly and decision has been pushed back to October.

Quarry sites at MP88 are up for public comment until WED Aug 22.  Links will be provided on the GBOS website.
HLB Advisory Committee will meet in Girdwood on Sept 12 in the afternoon.

Girdwood Housing committee will meet on Sept 5at 7PM.
Public Comment:
Amber Lee, running for State House. www.amberleeforstatehouse.com
OLD BUSINESS:
6.  Discussion of sweeps on the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor.  Sweeps are more severe than appeared in the construction documents, and GBOS has been trying to get DOT to make more of a separation between the road and path.  Mike Edgington and Sam Daniel wrote DOT commissioner and governor. DOT has resisted any change, standing by design standard.  An additional factor is that cars are driving on the path.  Kyle discussed with DOT painting stencils for pedestrian only on the path, and DOT has rejected this as paint stencils doesn’t meet national standards.  GBOS discusses how to proceed, focusing on safety concerns and other recently constructed paths in Anchorage.
Motion:  

GBOS moves to have Christina Hendrickson write a letter to the Alaska Department of Transportation.    
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson

Motion carries 5-0

7.  Discussion of the flashing crosswalk light at Alyeska Highway/Hightower/Egloff Road.
Kyle introduces Ryan Reddick from The Boutet Company to discuss that this crosswalk light was put out to bid last summer.  Only one bid was received, and the cost was higher than expected. Recommendation is to re-bid this winter.  It may be necessary to change scope in the RFP to ensure a different outcome.

This will come back to the GBOS agenda in October/November so that the bid can be on the street in January.
8. Agenda Item LUC 1712-06:  Title 21 Chapter 9 Review Committee recommended changes to MOA Parking Requirements for Girdwood.
LUC Subcommittee met on August 13.  Group discussed that commercial development has gotten hung up based on parking requirements in Girdwood that are exactly the same as those in Anchorage, where there is much more land to use for parking and different needs for transportation.  Goal of the committee is to follow a consistent process to develop reasonable parking requirements for Girdwood.  Method of study will be: comparing to other Lower 48 towns, review traffic studies performed in Girdwood, compare with Anchorage.  Goal is to have a proposal to discuss by the end of the year.

9.  Discuss Bear Issue in Girdwood.
Since this issue was originally brought forward in the community, Anchorage Assembly has also taken it on and there may be changes to municipal code regarding trash handling and feeding wildlife.  Approximately 150 homes in Girdwood use curbside trash pick-up, and 86% of those are bear resistant.  Bear-wise community group is forming and will meet on August 29 at 12PM.   
10.  Discuss and approve 2019 Budget.

Budgets overall are flat, as they have been for several years.  Police Service increased taxes several years ago, but that budget also has been flat.  Girdwood Service Area taxes are capped at 6 mills, not including Areawide services. GBOS has met 3 times on budgets since mid-July.  Girdwood mill rate in 2018 was 5.4 mills, which are the 5th lowest in the city, with full services.

Roads Budget:

Roads budget has been flat for 6 years.  Generally there is a surplus at the end of each year, which drops in to the Undesignated Fund and is repurposed in Girdwood budgets.

Budget requests tax of $25,000 for the 406 investment account, to be put toward large roads projects in the future.  Next big road project will be the fish passages/culverts at the lower part of Alyeska Creek (Davos, Donner, Tahoe).

Motion

GBOS moves to approve the Public Works Budget of $1,059,756 as presented.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson

Motion carries 5-0

Police Budget:

Flat budget is presented.  Police contract is $618,000 annually, plus possible increase through consumer price index rating per contract.  If this is added, it will happen in the first quarter revisions.  Rental of the sub-station is $12,000 per year.  Small budget item for signage and towing.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the Police Budget of $635,288 as presented.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Motion carries 5-0

Parks and Recreation:

Flat budget, moving funds around to various projects.  Non-profit grants are the highest single expense at $50,000, however these grantees provide various opportunities to the community.
Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the Parks and Recreation budget of $328,664 as presented
Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Mike Edgington
Motion carries 5-0

Cemetery Budget:
Budget decrease.  In the past GBOS has funded Cemetery @ $20,000 through tax base, however cemeteries are an Areawide function, and now that the project is at the Schematic Design phase, funded by Girdwood taxpayers, the future steps will be funded through Areawide or grant funding.  Cemetery Committee is working with Eagle River to collaborate on bonding effort to create local cemeteries in the two towns within Anchorage.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Cemetery budget as presented.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries

Fire Department

Chief Weston is out of town on fire deployment until the end of this month.  GFD is a non-profit entity that contracts with Girdwood Service area for fire services and with AFD for Emergency Medical Services.

The budget that is being presented is flat @ $733,000.  Funds are being saved for capital expenses.

GFD is seeking an increase from AFD for the EMS and is with AFD to create agreements for reimbursement for out-of-area service calls as well.

Bonding:  Large capital projects are hard to fund with savings under the mill cap, and State Capital Improvement Project funding is unlikely.  Anchorage typically bonds for all projects, and Girdwood is investigating how to bond and what the true cost is of bonded projects.  First test of this is likely the fish passage culvert project. GBOS will ask Office of Management and Budget to help with bond package.
NEW BUSINESS:  
11.   Agenda Item LUC 1808-04:  Discuss PSAC Operating procedures re appointment by GBOS and voting structure.
This was discussed at August LUC.  Currently no recommendation has come forward to change PSAC appointment and voting structure.

12. Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss proposed GAP Operating procedures 
GAP is fine-tuning their operating procedures and should have a draft to bring forward in September. Group is discussing voting requirements.

13. Agenda Item LUC 1808-06:  First Presentation of schematic designs by Z Architects on behalf of Helmbrecht Multi-Family Units on Gunnysack Mine/Sproat Road.  Project requires Conditional Use Permit as density is beyond Use by Right at this location zoned gR-1.    
Mike Edgington states a potential conflict as his wife works as Z Architects’ Office Manager.  There will be no vote at this meeting.

Jerry Fox explains that this group is looking for a Conditional Use Permit based on proposed density of 12 units on the 1.5 acre property.  Higher density requires that more conditions can be placed on the development, including public meetings and accommodation to reasonable requests of the public regarding density and road improvements.
Eric and Amy Helbrecht are introduced as the property owners/developers.  As owner of a small local business, they are both residents of Girdwood and are familiar with the housing shortage in Girdwood.   They seek building a development that is aesthetic and efficient, locally developed, appeals to young families and professionals who want to live in Girdwood.    Homeowners Association will have rules that keep the properties from becoming nightly rental inventory, specify trash handling, parking rules, and restrict number of pets.
Dave Nyman is a civil engineer called in to address neighbors’ concerns regarding the well that would need to be drilled to serve this development.   Mr. Nyman states that 12 units with 30 bedrooms will need to have 4500 gallons of water per day, a flow of 3.12 gallons/minute. Most wells in the area are drilled at 80-120’, and well logs in the area show 30-40 gallons/minute.  Study of the hydrology of the area seems consistent with it to be unlikely that water will be a problem, and unlikely negative impact to the neighbors’ wells.  Further statistical study will be completed, and a well will be dug prior to construction in order to receive financing for the project, however preliminary information indicates that there is sufficient flow.  Review of the site compared to other wells and septic/sewer lines shows adequate space for the well outside of the 200’ setback that is required.
Phase I of 5 units and one recreation unit is permitted by right, and the owner plans to develop this soon.  

Access technically is all to be handled on Sproat Road, which is designated as a collector road.  Group is working on a compelling argument to allow access to Alyeska Highway from the lower lots.  No thru-way will be created between Sproat and Alyeska Highway thru the development.  In order to add commercial development to Sproat Road, the road will be upgraded, technically to include paving, lighting, ditching and bike path.  Some of these may be negotiable, and there is a cap on the total amount of funds that can be required of the developer for the road improvements. Another option to Alyeska Highway access is to have lower lots.
Project is 4-3 plex vertical units, two on upper level of the lot, two on the lower level of the lots.  Site design provides additional setback from existing properties.  Units are 2-3 bedroom with garage on the ground floor, living space on 2nd, bedrooms on 3rd.  Concrete construction is quiet and energy efficient, resistant to bugs, mold and rot. 30 parking on site exceeds the MOA requirement of 27.  Snow storage requirement is exceeded. Roofs will hold snow, not shed.  Future site plans will show swales and water systems to handle runoff.
Public input:
Density:


Largest issue is density at 12 units.  This makes the project incongruent with the rest of the neighborhood and changes the culture of the mine road area, where most homes are lived in, year-round.  Too many people added to small area, including 30 bedrooms, guests, cars, animals.


Next presentation will include graphic with cars parked in lots.

Roads concerns:. 
Paving of 200’ of Sproat not productive or safer than dirt road

Paving of 200’ of Sproat will increase cost of maintenance.
Change in character and safety of neighborhood based on increased traffic

Concerns about the grade of Gunnysack Mine Road with increased traffic
Essentially any construction on the property larger than a duplex will require road improvements on Sproat at some level.

Opportunity to find creative way to use improvement requirement to improve quality of life for those who live on and use Sproat.


Sale/Cost:


Price at $450-$600,000 seems high end for condos.  Realtors express that this is a saleable price point.  Currently there is a 3 bedroom house with no garage for rent @ $2500 per month.  This is comparable to mortgage for mid-range property. For sale and re-sale loans lenders require that buildings are 50% owner occupied.

HOA Rules:


Concern that homeowners association rules will change if units don’t sell.  Realtors state that there are owners who are ok with restrictions as this maintains the atmosphere they have agreed to invest in.  

Traffic concerns:

At the LUC meeting there were concerns about the volume of traffic generated by 30 vehicles on the roads.  Engineer models show that the maximum increase is below 20 vehicle movements per hour.  Residents state that the increase will be significant compared to the existing traffic on the neighborhood roads.

Construction concerns:
At the LUC meeting, there were concerns expressed about culture of construction site and the impact of that on the neighbors. Seth with Remote Alaska Solutions, contractor currently engaged by the developer, speaks of the company’s commitment to clean site and employees who respect the neighborhoods they work in. Public is invited to see an example of their work at the CPG hangar currently under construction at the Girdwood airport.
Motion:
GBOS Moves to extend the meeting past 10PM.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Motion carries 5-0

Water was discussed earlier, but sewer has not been discussed.  Sewer connection is possible from connection near Gunnysack.  If access to Alyeska Highway is achieved for lower units, it may become necessary to connect to sewer by bike path. 
Process from here:

Developer and architect will continue to work with city, state and consider density and other input from community.

Staff packet will be developed by MOA

Project will return for 2nd presentation to LUC and GBOS

Project will go to planning and zoning. 

Public has input at LUC, GBOS and Planning and Zoning.

14. Agenda Item LUC 1808-07:  Discuss agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting scheduled for September 17, 2018 at 6PM.
No items have been proposed for this agenda.  This may cancel if LUC doesn’t add items at the September 10 LUC meeting.

15. Discuss update to Girdwood’s Capital Improvement Project list and possible addition of Design, construction of interchange at intersection of Alyeska Highway and Seward Highway and second road access to Girdwood. (Diana Livingston and Dave Parrish)
David and Diana are not available to present this evening and have asked for this to be postponed to September GBOS meeting, possibly as a presentation prior to the regular meeting (if LUC cancels). This may also be joined with the work session on the Fire Dept budget.   
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 10:15PM
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